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ABSTRACT

The purpose of the study was to determine the effect that

various institutional structures have on the self-concept of early

adolescents. Specifically, the study asked three questions: first,

does the transition from elementary school to junior high school

affect the perceived and ideal self-concepts of early adolescents;

second, do instituLional árt.nrur"nts for junÍor high school grades

affect the perceived and ideal self-concepts of early adolescents;

and, third, do various personal and family characteristics mediat.e

the relationships between institutíonal arrangements and

self-concept.

Dat.a was collecLed from 5OO studenLs in grades 5, 6, 7, and B

in four instituti-onal arrangemenLs--elementary school (kindergarten

to grade six), elementary-junior high school (kindgergarten to grade

9), junior high school (grades 7 Lo 9), and junior-senior high

school (grades 7 Lo I2). Results from the questionnaire were coded

onto IBM cards and analyzed using S.P.S.S. Self-concept h'as

mentioned by twelve bipolar adjecLives which were factor analyzed to

produce a measure of perceived and ideal self-concept.

Initial analysis indicated that age was the main factor in

causing a decrease in adolescent self-concept. The effect of the

sex of the adolescent was also shown to have a significant effect

upon self-concept. tr{hen these trr¡o variables were analyzed with the

í



institutional effect, j-t was dernonstrated t.hat the institution, noL

age, r4ras the significant facLor in causing a decrease in the

perceived and ideal self-concept.s of early adolescents. fn

addition, significant differences were noted between Lhe mean

self-concepts of students in t.he various institutions. Finally, the

sex of Lhe adol-escent also had a significanL effect upon the

perceived and ideal self-concepts.

l_1
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CHAPTER I

NATURE OF THE STUDY

]¡JTRODUCT]ON

rn 1977, the I'liddle Years Review comnittee of the ManÍtoba

Department of Education published its final report, Education in the

Mi ddl Years , using the term rtmiddle yearstt to describe the period

from approximately ten or eleven years of age to approximately

fifteen years of age. This report presenLed research findings which

indicat.ed that children in the mÍdd1e years undergo dramatíc

developmental changes as they enter puberty but no conclusions vrere

made by the committee as to the possible effects that these

developmental characteristics or Lhe setting of the school have on

the self-concept of students in their early adolescent years.

The lack of discussions of early adolescent sblf-concept by the

Middle Years Review commiLLee is a major oversighL. over the years,

the self-concept of adolescents has receíved considerable attention.
G.sr Ha11 (r9o4), one of the earliest researchers in adolescent

psychology, characterized adolescence as a period of rtstorm and

9................tressrr, 
a time of identity crÍsis. He addressed the biological

issues of adolescence as Lhey affect.ed maturat.ion and self-concept
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but he did not examine the effect of environmental factors,

specifically institutional structures, on the self-concept of

adolescents.

Since Ha1l ts r,¡ork on adolescence in r.¡hich he characterized this

time as being a period of inevitable ftsturm und drangrt, many other

researchers have investigated the phenomenom of adolescence and

several studies lend credence to Ha1lts work. Anna Freud (1969),

for example, described adolescence as being a period of
ttdevelopmental dist.urbancerr. The necessity of adolescents coming to

terms with the increase in their sexual and aggressive urges cannoL

come about. without a certain amount of turmoil. Another researcher,

Erik Erikson (1968), has used the Lerm "identity crisis" to describe

the situation of dealing with the disturbance caused by adolescent.s

at.tempting to reconcile their perceived and ideal self-concepts.

In order to understand the sÍgnificance of the self-concept for
social-psychological development, it is necessary to establish a

definition of it. Self-concept has been defined as that particular

cluster of ideas and attiLudes we have about our avüareness at any

given mo-¡llent of tj-me. 9lrt of our awareness of ourselves grow the

ideas (concepts) of the kind of person hre see ourselves as being

-(Adam9,.1976:83). This definirion can be said ro be the perceived

se1f, a concept. that is derived fron the reflecLed appraisals of
significant others. The impressions and inferences from staLements,

actions, subtle gesLures of ot,hers towards the índividual gradually

establishes a self-concept as Lhe person be1íeves he is seen by
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others and wí1l come Lo ínclude a point of view on all aspect.s of

the self (Staines, 1958).

Not only do individuals have a perceived self-concept but they

also hold an ideal self-concept which is a set of interpretations

about the individual when he is revealing his most personal wants

and aspírations and may noL, as Burns (1979) claims, be in touch

wiLh reality aL all. Horney (1945) has shown that it may be so far

away from his or her perceived self that the individual may be

depressed through its unattainability. Murray (1953) described the

ideal self as a seL of anbitions leading to a goal conceived by the

person as himself or herself at his or her highest hope.

The crisis model of adolescent self-concept introduced by Hal1

(i904) and supporLed by Freud (1969) and Erikson (1968), for

example, would lead one to the conclusion that adolescents ideal

self is so far removed from their perceived self as to cause

possibly irreconciliable diffículties. According to Burns

(1979:172), the closer a person's perceived self approaches the

ideal se1f, the better he will be able to satisfy his needs.

rmplicit in the ideals of having many friends, being good-looking,

or becomíng a success, for example, are the feelings that onets

affectional, security, competence, acceptance, and status needs

would be satisfied if Lhe ideals h/ere achieved. Any sizeable

shortfall of the ideals suggesLs that the needs are blocked and

various maladjustmenLs such as withdrawal, anxiety, and guilt are

1ike1y to manifest themselves. This suggests that a high degree of
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congruence between perceived and ideal self-concepts suggests a

state of appropríate adjustment. However, Schlien (1969) indicates

that it might also reflect high maladjustment, that is, the person

is so self-defensive thaL he or she cannot openly admit that

discrepancies between the perceived and ideal self-concept exisL.

SELF-CONCEPT FORMATION DURING ADOLESCEÀICE

Adolescence is generally accepted by most researchers as a time

when each person needs to re-exami-ne and re-evaluate himself or

herself physically, socially, and emotionally in relat.ion to those

close to him or her and society in general. From the writÍngs of

Hall and Erikson, a t,raditíonal concept.ion of adolescence as a

crisis períod flowing from physiological change and psychological

maturat.ion v¡ithin a complex society is offered. However, most

research does noL support the universality of adolescence as a

period of self-concept crisis. Engel (1959) conducred a study on

Lhe stability of self-concept in adolescence. Testing 104 eighth

grade students and 68 tenth grade students and retest.ing them two

years later, Engel found that the self-concept remained relatively
stable for both groups over the two-year period. Nevertheless, she

also found that for those students whose self-concept on the firsL
test.ing was negative, their self-concept h/as significantly less

stable than those rvhose initial self-concept was positive. she

further deLermined that those students who began and continued rr¡ith
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a negative self-concept showed significantly more maladjustment than

those whose self-concept rernained positíve. Carlson (1965) carried

out research on the self-concept during adolescence using 49

students (33 girls and 16 boys) in a 6-year longitudinal sLudy. The

children were firsL tested at L2 years of age and again at 18 years

of age by means of a self-descripti-ve questionnaire. Results showed

that median self-concept scores remained identical for boys and

girls over the 6-year period.

However, KaLz and Zigler (1967) produced results opposite to

the two studíes cited above. These researchers used 60 boys and 60

girls in the fifth, eighth, and tenth grades whose perceived and

ideal self-concepts were assessed both by a questionnaire and an

adjectlve checklist. Self-concept disparity was defined as the

degree of difference between the perceived and ideal self-concepts.

The results shor¡ed that the self-concept disparity increased with

âge, wíth the greatesL change occuring between the fifth (10 year

olds) and the eighth (13 year olds) graders.

Piers and l{arrís (1964) compared the stability of the

self-concept over a 4-month period among eight, ten, and fifteen
year-olds, and found no differences by age. Like Engel, these tlo
researchers found that correlations between age and self-concept at

all age levels were ín excess of 0.70. coopersrniLh (1967:2r), at

the end of his 3-year study of self-concept, said that Lhe

self-concept appears relaLively resistant to change. Once

established, the self-concept apparently provides a sense of
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personal continuity over space and time, and is defended against

alLeration, diminution, and insult..

Colenan (1974), in a large study, found thaL self-concept i,s

relatively stable throughouL adolescence. lle found that the

proportions of youngsters who experience self-concept disturbance

remained constanL at each age. Coleman provides evidence that

points to some teenagers struggling with identity problems, but this

is certainly noL Lrue for al1 teenagers. Perhaps, as Burns sLates

(7979:178), it may be that those adolescents who suffer identity

crises are those who have always had problems of self-concept

definition perhaps due to a diet of inconsistent and often negative

feedback from significanL others ever since bírth.

Offer (1974), on the basis of a longirudinal srudy of

adolescent boys from ages fourLeen to eighteen, suggests that for

most boys these years are noL characterized by st.ress or turmoil.

Other researchers, such as Douvan and Adelson (1966) and ldeiner

(1970) also question the theory of adolescent cri-sis. These

studies, however, often do not deal with early adolescence, nor do

they systemaLically measure differences in the self-concept over a

range of ages. Monge (1973) produced evidence from factor analyses

of semantic differential data of 1,035 boys and r ,o27 girls from

eleven to seventeen years of age that self-concept structure remains

relatíve1y constant throughout adolescence. rt rvould seem,

according to Burns (1979), t.hat change in self-concept in

adolescence for most children is dependent on experiences being
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subjectively interpreted as traurnatic, such as violent. change of

environment, role, or status, as with a change of school.

simmons, Rosenberg and Rosenberg (1973) conducLed a study to

discern when, if at all, the disturbance in adolescent. self-concept

occurs. Several dimensions of the self-concept were measured among

r,9r7 urban school children aged eight to seventeen. compared to

children in the eight. to eleven year age group, the early

adolescents, particularly those between twelve and thirteen, ï/ere

shown to have a lower perceived self-concept. More importantly,

evídence \,ras presented suggesting that the child t s environment may

have a stronger effect than his age in producing the lower

self-concept. Children r^¡ho had entered junior high school appeared

to have lower self-concept than their age peers st.ill in elementary

school. Thus, while they found a disturbance in the self-concept,

it was in early adolescence and not, as Erikson hypothesi-zed, in
late adolescence. Also, this disturbance was related to the

movement into secondary school at puberty--a highly significant

event for many children--a move from a protected small school

context to a larger more impersonal school where they have lost
their status based upon size and age and where they are const.antly

changing rooms. simmons, Rosenberg and Rosenberg (rg73)

hypothesized that this move, apparently, makes the self-concept more

vulnerable and increases the disparity between the perceived and

ideal self-concepts.

Regardless of whether one accepts the theory of trsLorm and
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stresstt advanced by Ha11 or the theory of a disturbance in the

self-concept advanced by Engel and others, one has to recognize that

children enter puberty wiLh its accompanying physical, emotj-onal,

and social pressures. Concurrently, early adolescenLs are faced

with a major change in their school envi-ronment as t.hey move from

elementary to junior high school.

SCHOOL STRUCTURE, SCHOOL]NG, AND SBLF-CONCEPT

Not. all children leave an elementary school at the end of grade

6 and arrive at a junior high school containing grades 7, B and 9.

The I'fiddle Years Review commitLee, ín its 1976 study, found, in

fact, that only 10 percent of schools serving students ín juníor

high grades r^¡ere exclusively grades 7, B and 9. A further 31

percent of school-s contained grades 7, B and 9 as an extension of

elementary schools and 9 percent contained grades 7 to 12. Fifty
percent of schools serving students in junior high grades contained

various combinations of grades such t.hat one or two of the junior

high grades were combined with other grades. rf, as sì_mmons,

Rosenberg and Rosenberg ( 1973) have stated, Lhe self-concept of

adolescents is affected by the transit.ion from elementary school to
junior high school, is it not possible that different perceived ancl

ideal self-concepts would be found depending on the institut:-onat
structure experienced by the early adolescent? Might not educators

better understand the needs of their adolescent students by having
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some reliable research as to the significance, if any, of

institutional strucLure for adolescent self-concept.?

tr{hy should the institution of the school have an ínfluence on

children? The school is an insLitution with which the rnajority of

children come in contact. To und.erst.and the behaviour of children,

it is often argued that we nust consider both the individuals and

their envj-ronments. And, it must be remembered that school is the

one major social institution, other than the family or the peer

group, with r,¡hich virtually all persons are intimately involved

during the criLícal developmental years of chíldhood and

adolescence.

School, for most children, may be equated to the adultts

occupaEion. 0n several studies employing Manford Kuhnrs

Twenty-StatemenLs Test (kuhn and }lcPartland, 1954; Hickrnan and Kuhn,

7956; l'lulford and Salisbury, 7964), the greatest response to the

question "l,Jhat do you do?t'was the task (work) which takes up the

most of their day. For children, theirttworktt is that which they do

at school. Similarily, as adults have work careers which involve

their movement through society, children have rvork careers involving

their movement through t.he educational system. The educational

system is an organization Lhat provides children with ínteractions

with significant others and provides for the socialization of its

members. As Lauer and Handel (1983) point out, socialization is a

lifelong process and people are socialized each time they enter a

neü/ group. I,Jhereas the child has learned one set of rules and
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patterns due to his interaction with the elementary school

organization, the child as he enters a nerd organization, the juníor

high school, is faced with a new structure requiring hin to begin

the socialization process again. The greater the organizational

change and the greater the adaptation with which the child is faced,

the greater the possibility that the child ni11 experience a lower

self-concept.

Hurlock (1973) focuses on the school envíronment and has

identified six aspects of school life which may affect the

self-concept: teachers, exLracurricular activities, bul1 sessions,

prestige of the i-nstitution, grades and populariLy. These aspects,

although noL intended as such, can be linked to Meadrs t.heory of
symbolic interaction. Herbert Bloomer (1965:13) presents a concise

definition of symbolic interaction as a process of int.erpretation
(ascertaining the meaning of the actÍons or remarks of the other
person), and definition (conveying indicat.ions to another person as

to how he is to act). The teacherstinfluence comes from the way

they treaL children, the academic expectalions they have for
children, and, in fact, their or,/n personal and social adjustment.

Hurlock (r973) further claims that, since athletic achievernents for
boys and soci-al achievements for girls are often considered

prestigious, those adolescents who stand out in these areas will
often develop favourable self-concepts. These adolescents may often
be regarded as exceptional by their peers and thus assist in
enabling adolescents to have a more positÍve self-concepL. rf the
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school has prestÍge in the corununity because of its high academic

rating, this can help adolescenls to have a rnore positive image of

themselves.

The academic aspects of schools, or the effect of grades upon

adolescents, is also addressed by Hurlock (1973). She claims that

adolescents often judge themselves, to a great extent, in terms of

their academic achievement. If the school sLresses academic

achievement, or if the leadÍng group places greaLer emphasís on

grades than other achievemenLs, adolescents who are capable of

success academically may achieve a more positive perceived

self-concept. However, Hurlock (r973) concludes her discussion on

the effect of schools by claiming that it is, in fact, success i-n

extracurricular activities rather than grades rvhich has a greater

influence on adolescent self-concept. It must be remembered that

the development of self-concept involves the integration and

internalizaLion of outside stimuli from significanL others, that is
those persons who are importanL or who have sÍgnificance to the

chÍld by reason of his sensing theír ability to reduce insecurity or

to intensify it, to increase or decrease hls helplessness, to

promote or Lo diminish his sense of worth (Burns, rgTg:161).

ParenLs are presumed to be the most significant others in a

childts environment. However, as the child enLers t.he adolescent

years, the peer group has an enornous i-mpacL on the adolescent. The

peer group replaces the family as a major source of feedback; it
provides self-esteem, muLual support, standards, opportunity for



12.

practj-ce in, and rehersal of, tasks preparatory for adulthood. The

peer group provides a rnilieu rvíthin which an identity may be

secured, since the growing child becomes less like his parents and

more like hi-s peers (Burns, 1979:165). Thus, if peers place more

emphasis on extracurricular activities than grades, then adolescenLs

who excel in those areas may have an enhanced image of themselves.

The fact that schools can play an important role in the

development of adolescent. self-concept, as shorvn above, is further

borne out by Simmons, Rosenberg, and Rosenberg (1973). One of the

major findings related specifiaclly to school structure, namely that

the move from elementary school to junior high school causes a

disturbance in the self-concept of adolescents. This conclusion to

their study \,{as very general referring only to the move from grade

six to grade seven. No ment.ion r4ras made of different grade

organizations and whether children's self-concept,s are affected by

the actual institutional arrangements which children experience.

PERSONAL AND FAI"IILY CHARACTERISTICS AND SELF_CONCBPT

Tn addition to the effect that institutional arrangements or

the school environment may have on the self-concept of adolescents,

research shows that self-concept may be affected by several other

variables including age, sex, family size, staLus in the family, and

socioeconomic status of the family. Although the effect of these

fact.ors will be discussed separately, they often are interrelated
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and' to some extent, i-nteract with the institutional settíng

Aee and Self-concept

Linked to age is the time at which a child is permitted to

enter the school system. rn Manitoba, for example, children

generally enter kindergarten in September if their fifth birLhday

occurs before the end of that calendar year. htith a normal

progression of one grade per year, chí1dren at age trt¡elve are moving

from grade six to grade seven. The beginning of the onset of

puberty occurs at the age which places children in grade five and

this sLage of development continues for approximately four years

(crorve and crowe, 1956; Dacus, 1963; Tanner, 1963). Thus, the

majoriLy of children are at varying stages of development during the

transition from elementary school to junior high school.

Hurlock (L973) observed that one of rhe most importanL

developnental tasks during adolescence i_s the acceptance of changes

taking place in body and physique. Physical groivLh can be a source

of great anxiety, whether it be too slow or t.oo fast, too little or
Loo much. The rate of an adolescentrs physical development i_n

comparison to others in the peer group considerably affects hov¡ each

youngster feels about himserf. rn this respect., it must be

remembered that the peer group is one of the most importanL set of
significant others for older children. According to Hurlock
(1973:32), the rapid growth and physical change so alter t.he body

that the adolescent who cannot readily accept his new physique and
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revise his physical self-image may become overly self-conscious.

The amount. of knowledge and forewarning the adolescenL has of the

changes taking place in his or her body will markedly influence his

or her attitude toward any change. Any feature that greatly

deviates from the adolescentrs childhood ideal of himself or herself

as a grown-up may be a source of concern. Conger (1973) cites

studies to support observations that physical charact.erist.ics are

mentioned more than any other characteristic in response to what

adolescents disliked most.; likewise Conger observes that adolescents

who perceive themselves as deviating from cult.ural stereotypes are

like1y to have a greater problem with their perceived and ideal

selves resulting in a negative self-concept. Peer relationships

during adolescence are also extremely important, as previously

st.ated, for adolescent self-concept. The adolescentts accept.ance

ínto a peer group is often influenced by his or her physical

appearance or attributes. The child who has a poor self-concept

based upon self-perceived abnormalities or defects in their physical

make-up, mây shun attempLing to establish friendshíps with the group

in rvhich they are mosL interested.

rn addition Lo studies related to the developmental

characteristics of adolescents and their effects on self-concept,

other studies have examined the self-concept of adolescents to
determine if, and when, a decrease in the perceived self-concept

occurs. The study conducted by simmons, Rosenberg and Rosenberg

(1973) showed that there was a decrease in self-concept in the
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twelve to thirteen year group . KaLz and Zigler (7967) also found

that self-concept decreased rvit.h age, with the greatest change

occuring between the ten and thirteen year-olds.

Jorgensen and Howe11 (1969) studied changes in self-concept

from ages eight to eíghteen and found thaL there r{as a decrease in

self-concept between the ages of eight through twelve. Iletcalfe, in

a study reported in Burns (1979:178), studied the effects of

transfer to a comprehensive school from primary school. He tested

the self-concepts of children during the final term aL primary

school and retested them one year later in secondary school. No

overall differences in measured self-concept were detected for boys

or gir1s. However, on the first and second testings for children

wiLh high or low self-concept scores (top and bottom 25 percent of

student.s on the first t.esting), it was found that the scores for the

children v/ith high self-concepts decreased significantly but there

were no signifícant differences for 1ow scorers. This suggest that

it is the young adolescent with a high self-concept who has the most

to lose in changing his or her environment. The low self-concept

child may be vulnerable too, but perhaps it v¡ou1d be difficult for

him to sink much lower.

Sex and Self-conce pt

The influence of the sex of the adolescent on self-concept has

been invesLigated in several studies. The literature which was

reviewed índicated that although boys and girls experienced

disturbance in their self-concepts, there v/as no significanL
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differences between the sexes in their self-concepts. The

disturbance, however, may be caused by different factors for boys

and girls. l^lith the onset of puberLy, there is an increasing

pressure on children to develop an appropriate sex-role identíty.

According to Burns (1979), sex differences in self-concept seem to

occur from late primary school age onr.{ards as the young girl tunes

into the fact that the sterotypical characterlstics of the female

self-image are less valued than those of the rnale. until the, the

self-concept of gir1s, as well as of boys, derives largely from the

mast,ery of age-appropriate skills. However, beginning in prepuberty

and increasing through adolescence, girls seem to shift the source

of self-concept from achievement to heterosexual affiliation.
smith (L975), as reported by Burns (1979:196), adminisrered the

Searsr Seff-concept rnventory to 171 upper primary school children.

Generally, the children possessed favourable self-concepts.

However, a sex difference appeared in most aspects of Lhe

self-concept measured. Boys rated thernselves signÍficantly more

favourably than girls on seven of nine subscales (physícal ability,
appearance, convergent mental ability, divergenL mental ability,
social relations, social virtues, and school performance). on the

remaining two subscales (work habits and happy qualities), boys were

slightly, buL not significantly, ahead. This study indicates that

as early as early childhood, girls were beginning Lo evaluate

themselves less favourably than boys.

Douvan and Gold (1966) make a general distinction between the
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centrality of personal achievement to self-concept in boys and the

importance of personal att.racLiveness and popularity to gírls. MosL

girls derive a sense of esteem through social interpersonal

adequacy. Boys can establish their self-esteem in varied ways--by

direct sexual expressÍon, by independence and auLonomy, and by

asserting competence in various competitive areas such as athletics

and leadership in school affairs. Girlsr greater reliance on

specific social validation of their femininity means that dating,

acceptance by peers, and popularity are more critical to them than

to boys (Douvan and Adelson, 1966; Kagan, 7964).

The idea that girls have a greater concern for theír physical

appearance than boys is further reinforced by Conger ( 1973) who

suggests that they are more concerned with their physical appearance

and development than boys because their outward appearance and their

perceived self are more closely bound together than they are for

boys. The more that a healthy, vrel1-proportioned, strong, and

graceful body and an attractive face reduces t.he tensions produced

by change, the less the individual will experience the sLorm and

stress of adolescence. Girls, to the extent that breast development

and slimness are exalted by the cultural stereotype, may place an

inordinate emphasis upon t.hese physical features. ttBody cathexisrt

(Hurlock, 1973), or the feeling of satisfaction with the body, is
more important to girls than to boys. The girl who is unsatisfied

rr¡ith the transformation in puberty may develop feelings of anxi-ety

and insecurity.



18.

Nevertheless, boys are not immune from the effecLs of body

image on self-concepL. Conger (1973) demonstrates that a

considerable number of boys may experience rapid testical growth

accompanied by abundant pubic hair before they enter their growth

spurt. From their or^/n personal observatíons, they are men, but to

the external world they still have the appearance of boys. This

discrepancy between their private image of themselves as men and t.he

continuíng public perception of them as boys may lead to seemingly

incongruous behaviour.

Family SÍze, Status in Family and Self-concepL

There appears to be a significant lack of research informat.ion

regarding the effect that the size of the fanily and the chí1d's

status, or ordína1 position, in the family have on self-concept.

However, Hurlock (I973) indícates that the adolescenL from a

one-child family generally developIs a more posi-tive self-concept

than one who is subjected to the damaging influence of siblíng

rivalry and friction. She also clairns that first born children are

under constant pressure to live up to parental expectations, and so

they tend to become serious, sensitive, conforming, and dependent

and often suffer from feelings of inadequacy. Later-born children

become more peer-oriented, and thís makes them more cheerful,

friendly, and competitíve. They tend to be more popular with their

peers than first. borns and this has a favourable effecl on their

self-concept.

One would assume from t.his information, whích is supported by



19.

Garrison and Garrison (1975), that, if these factors affect

self-concept, single chil-dren should have a more posítive self-

concept than children from multi-child families, and that in

multi-chi1d farnilies, the first-born should experíenee a lower

self-concept than other children of the farnily.

Socíoeconomic SËatus and Self-concepË

Llhat is the effecÈ of socíoeconomic status on adolescent

self-concept? Research ín thÍs area generally shows that

socíoeconomic status does not necessarily affecÈ adolescent

self-concept. Rosenberg (1965), for example, found that academic

achievemenË vras not necessarily affected by socíoeconomic status.

Although the peer group in the sËudy criticized high grades,

one*fourÈh of the group had high grades and coincídenËally exhibited

hígher self-concept than oËhers. In the Simmons, Rosenberg, and

Rosenberg (1973) sÈudy reported previously, these researchers

found a sharp Íncrease in low self-concept between the ages of

twelve and thírteen but these results T,,7ere not affected by socÍo-

economíc status "

Nevertheless, Rice (i978) claíms that adolescents from lower

socioeconomic status farnilíes have lornter self-concept than those

from higher status families, since membership in a disadvantaged

group often has an Ímportant influence on self-concept. However,

the socioeconomic status of the parents by itself is not enough to

produce 1ow self-concept among theír children. Lower c1ass, 1ow

íncome famílíes can produce high self-concept chíldren, according to
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Rice (i978), if the parents' self-concept is high. The scope of

Lhis research did not, horvever, allow for the measurernent of the

parentst self-concept.

Soares and Soares (1969) studied the self-concepL of

disadvantaged students in grades five through eight. They found

that both disadvantaged and advantaged chíldren exhibited positive

self-concepts. They found that disadvantaged students did not

necessarily suffer from a lower self-concept. or a lower sense of

personal worth than advantaged students. Soares and Soares (1971)

found that t.he change from neighbourhood schools to high schools,

with its greater competitiveness on societal standards, and its
lesser security cont.ributed to Ehe lorvering of the self-concept of

disadvantaged and advantaged pupils a1ike. Other studies which

question the assumption that disadvantaged children have negative

self-concepts include those of Kerensky (1967) and cart.er (1968).

STATEI'IENT OF THB PROBLEM

The preceeding introduction suggests that, although there rnay

be changes in t.he self-concept of adolescen.Ls, there is a question

about. the severity of the adolescent crisi_s in self-concepL.

Further, the lit.erature suggests that the ínstit.utional sett.ing may

have a greater influence on Lhe sel-f-concept of adolescents than

purely developmental factors which are associated with age or sex.

Accordingly, in this study, the following three questions are
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addressed. First, does the transition from elementary school to

junior high school affect, the perceived and ideal self-concepts of

early adolescents. Second, do institutional arrangements of junior

high grades affect the perceived and ideal self-concepts of early

adolescents? And, third, do other variables concerníng personal and

family characteristics mediate the relationships between

institutional arrangements of junior high grades and the perceíved

and ideal self-concepts of early adolescent.s?

This study hras primarily concerned r,¡ith the possibility that
different institutional arrangements affect. the self-concept of

early adolescents and, therefore, the perceived and ideal

self-concepts lvere assessed for children ages ten to fifLeen years

of age. The majority of children in thÍs age span are in grades

five through eight and encompasses the onset. of puberty (Dacus,

1963; Tanner, 7963). This enabled the hyporhesis that changes in
perceived and ideal self-concepts are not due to puberty alone but

are affected by the institutional setting to be tested.

Although the research on the effect of personal and family
characteri-stics on self-concept is not totally conclusi_ve, these

factors were cont.rolled in this study to determíne if any or all of
them affect the perceived and ideal self_concepts.

S]GN]FICANCE OF THE PROBLBM

Several studies have exalnined adolescent self-concept. and have
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examined the effect of the school environment on t.he adolescent.

However, there has been a lack of research into the specific effects

that changes in the educatíonal envíronment may have on the

self-concept of early adolescents. Follor^iing the lead of Simmons,

Rosenberg and Rosenberg (I973), the presenL study specifically

examined the effects that different institutional arrangements had

on the self-concept of adolescnts. Thus, this study provides

research data on the important. relationship between institutional

arrangements and the self-concept of adolescents which was not

considered by the ì"fiddle Years Review Committee in Manitoba.

As educators, \¡/e are responsible Lo ensure that the children

placed in our care receive the best possible education available.

Decisions affecting the educational welfare of children should be

based upon t.he best information available. Tf one examines junior

high school arrangements, e>lisiting in Manitoba, there is

variability in institutional arrangements. The decision as to which

grades will be placed together is one made by 1ocal school boards

and may be based on a nurnber of factors including available

finances, population distríbution, and numbers of students.

Horvever, if one particular institutional arrangenent produces less

disturbance in the self-concept of adolescents, those offícials
charged wiLh making major policy decisions should be made aware of

this fact j-n order that decisions affecting the students take into

account reliable knowledge about adolescent.s.
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LIMITATIONS

The school division from which the sample for this study was

selected contained only three institutional arrangements for the

children in grades 7, B and 9: separate junior high schools (grades

7 to 9), kindergarten to grade 9 schools in which junior high

students are combined with elementary students, and grade 7 to 12

secondary schools in which junior high school students are combined

with seníor high school students. No other combination of grades

was available in the school division selecLed for the study.

However, these grade arrangements are representative of

approximately 50 percent of the institutional arrangements for

chíldren in junior high grades in l4anitoba. This may mean though

that the results of this study may not be applicable to the entire

province.

rf, in this study, personal and family characteri-stics are

found to affecL the self-concept of adolescents, the results may not

be generalizeable to the entire province. The division from which

the sample was drawn is a large urban division. consequent.ly,

facLors found i-n such a seLting may not occur in ot.her srnaller urban

or rural areas of the province.



CHAPTER I]

MBTHODOLOGY

In this chapter, the daLa and the techniques used in the

analysis of the data are described. First, the sample is examined;

second, the variables are presented; and, thírd, the procedures used

in analyzing the data are discussed.

THE SAMPLE

The dat.a for tire study was collected from students enrolled in

grades five through eight in a large division in a major hlestern

Canadian city. The schools which the students attended were

selected to provide examples of the prevalenL institutional

arrangements--elementary (kindergarten to grade 6),

elementary-junior high (kindergarten to grade 9), junior high

(grades 7 Eo 9) and junior-senior high (grades 7 Lo I2). As rhere

are no other institutional arrangemenLs available in the selected

school division, no other arrangements were studied. 0n1y student.s

enrolled in grades 5, 6, 7 or B u¡ere included in the study. A total

of 500 students, consisting of 257 fenales and 243 ma1es,

participated ín the study. The number of females and males

participating by grade in each of the instit.utional settings is
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shor,ún in Table 1.

rn the case of the elementary arrangemenL, ít was necessary to

obtain data from grade 5 and 6 students in two elementary schools.

The sample size from either school was considerably srnaller than the

sample sizes obtained in the other institutional arrangements.

Therefore, combining the data from grade 5 and 6 students in the two

elementary schools provided a larger group of students from this
institutÍonal arrangement..

rn the elemenLary-junior high school, all students in grades 5

and 6 were included; however, as students from other schools attend

this school for junior high, only studenLs who had attended

elementary grades in this school were selected for the grade 7 and B

sample. The junior high and the junior-senior high are larger than

the other schools as several elementary schools send their students

to them for grade 7. students i-n these two ínstituti-onal

arrangernents v¡ere randomly selected to supply a sample size

approxi_mately equal to other sample sizes.

TTIE VARIABLES

The questionnaire which was used in this study (see Appendix A)

was designed to obtain information on the variabres. The

questionnaÍre has two parts, both parts being completed by a1r

respondents. Part r consisted of a series of questions to obtain
data on the variables comprising the personal and family



TABLE 1

DISTRIBUTION OF RESPONDENTS
BY INSTITUTIONAL ARRANGEMENT AND GRADE

Institutional Arrangement

Elementary Junior
High

Elernentary-
Junior-llígh

Junior-
Senior
Hígh

Grade

Totals

Male
Fernale

Male
Female

l4a1e
Fernale

I4a1e
Fenale

5

6

27
33

16
11

42
31

15
22

Total

43
44

57
53

21
28

26
31

20
22

67
81

28
2T

28
33

20
25

76
79

r62 118 87 s00

7

B

133

NJ
Or
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characterisLics of the students. These variables are: âg€, sex,

family size, status in the family, and socioeconomj-c status as

measured by the father's occupation. Part II measures the dependent

variables--the perceived self-concept and the ideal self-concepL--by

means of two twelve-item Semantic Differential Scales.

Personal and Family Characteristics

Age. This variable was measured from Lhe following questi-on:

VJhen were you born? (Day , month , year )

The responses rüere coded into a three dígít number representing the

number of months from the child's birthdate to the testing date of

Aprí1 1, 1983. Thus a standard reference point from which to

measure each studentrs age was established. For example, if a

student reported his birthdate as 17 February I97I, this was

converted to 145 months.

Due to the relatively sma1l number of respondents at several

monthly age groupings, it was decided to compress the respondentsl

ages into four-month groupings. This data was used for some

analyses; however, in other analyses, it was decided to further

compress the ages i-nto yearly intervals. This decision increased

the number of respondent.s in each age cat.egory and permitted age to

be used in the same way as used by Simmons, Rosenberg and Rosenberg

(1973). The distribution of students in each age grouping for both

treatments of the variables are shorvn in Table 2. The mean age of

the respondents was 747 months (12 years, 3 months) with the

greatest. percentage of students, 54.4 percent, being in the age
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TABLE 2

DISTR]BUTION OF RESPONDE¡ITS BY AGE
IN 4-MONTH ATID YBARLY TI.,ITERVALS

Age (Years-Months) Number of
Respondents

Age (Years) Itlumber of
Respondents

44
106
727
151
63
15

Less
10-1
10-5
10-9
11- 1

11-5
i 1-9
I2-7
12-5
r2-9
13- i
1 3-5
13-9
r4-1
14-5
74-9
15-1

than 10 years
to 10-4
to 10-B
to 11-0
to 11-4
to 11-B
to 12-0
to I2-4
to 12-B
to 13-0
to 13-4
to 13-B
to 14-0
to I4-4
to 14-B
to 15-0
and older

2
B

23
21

Under 11
11-0 to 11-11
72-0 to I2-II
13-0 to 13-11
14-0 to I4-7I
15-0 and older

31
3B
a1JI

29
47
45
53
55
51
26
13

7
74

Totals 500 500
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range of L2 and 13 years of age. The number of students at either

extreme of the age ranges is small as these ages have either not

entered grade five or have already left grade eight. This is caused

by the natural progression of 1 grade per year after the child

enters kindergarten at age 5.

-s"*, rn order to determine sex, each respondent was requested

to indicate his or her sex. As noted above, there were 257 female

respondents (51.4 percent of the sample) and, 243 male respondents

(48.6 percent of the sample). trrihen the data rüas transferred to

computer cards, females were coded as 1 and males coded as 2.

Family Size. The question used to measure the family size ruas:

How many children II{CLUDING YOURSELF are rhere

in your family?

Responses to this question indicated that the number of children per

family ranged from 1 ro 9 with the mean farnily size being 2.g

Single child familes accounted for 7.2 percent of the respondents

replies whereas families with two or three children accounLed for

63.6 percent of the cases.

Status in the family. fn order to deternine the status of each

respondent in his or her family, the following question was asked:

How many brothers and sisters are older than you?

Responses to this question varÍed from zero children older to
eighL children o1der. The mean number of children older than the

respondent was 1.3. There r,'ere 1BB children (37.6 percent of the

sample) who were the oldest in their family and r44 children (28.8
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percent of the sample) who \,,/ere the second oldest in their family.

Socioeconomi-c Status. fn order to obtâin inforna tion on the

farnilyts socioeconomic status, the following question was asked:

I,Jhat. is your FATHER'S occupation?

The occupations were coded into eight categories. The first six

classifications were based on the scales developed by Blishen and

McRoberts (r976) from their analysis of the 1971 canadian census.

The classifications from Blishen and McRoberts r{ere: class

l--architects, dentists, doctors, and other highly skilled
professionals; class 2--accountants, teachers, financial managers,

and other professionals; class 3--ministers, health care workers,

foremen and salesmen; class 4--skilled occupatíons such as actors,

athletes, and musicians; Class 5--semi-skil1ed occupat.ions such as

mechanics, nursing aídes, and Lruck d.rivers; and, class 6--unskilled

occupalions such as farmers, janitors, and waiters.

A number of responses could not be coded into Blishen and

McRoberts classifications. Therefore, class 7 was added to

accomodate fathersr occupaLions whÍch were described as laid_off or

unemployed. These 7 classes accounted for 411 responses out of the

sample of 500. The remaining 89 responses were classified in a

residual category and r,¡ere not Lreated in the analysis. This

residual classification included occupations listed as retired,
student, separated, divorced, deceased or unknown.

The rnean of this variable was 4.7, class 6 (unskilled
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occupations) accounted for 30.4 percent of the sample, classes 4 and.

5 accounted for 41.6 percenl and classes 1, 2 and 3 accounted for

2L.7 percent of the sample.

Perceived and ldeal Self-concepts

As mentioned, Part rr of the questionnaire consisted of two

twelve-item semantic Differential scales to rneasure the tlo
variables--the perceived self-concept and the ideal self-concept.

The semantic differential was developed by charles Osgood (osgood,

et a1., 1957). Although it was not originally designed as such, it
has been shown by extensi-ve research to be a very reliable
instrument to measure attitudes (Osgood, et a1., 1957:rg2-rg5).

Factor analysis of semantic differential bípolar adjeclives has

generally revealed t.hree distinct dinlensions--evaluation, potency,

and acti-vity--of which the evaluative is the dominant dimension.

This fínding led Osgood to belíeve that evaluation is the primary

dimension in human Lhinking. since the self-concept can be said to
be evaluations of the se1f, this instrument. appears to be

appropriaLe to measure the self-concept (hlylie, rg74:225). rn fact,
the semantic Differential has been used extensively in the

measurement of self-concept. t{ylie (r9742224-230) reports that this
technique has been used in more than B0 studies. Although she

claims that it is extremely difficult to validate the use of the
semantic Differential as a measure of self-concept due Lo the

variation in researchersf choíces of bipolar adjectives, she does

feel that the use of this technique is commendable. This is because
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the explicit contrasL presented within each scale 1ike1y helps to

communicate to the subject.s the meaning of each adjective more

clearly than in many other scales used to measure self-concept.

As stated by Osgood, et a1. (7957:19i), the scales which are

used in the measurement of attiLudes have high factor loadings on an

evaluaLive dimension and negligible loadings on ot.her dimensi_ons.

Nine of the twelve scales used in this study reflect the evaluative

dímension--good-bad, beautiful-uglr, awful-nice, kind-crue1,

sad-happy, relaxed-tense, pleasant-unpleasant,

friendly-unfriendly,and agitated-calm. The remaíning three scales

which were used were selected as they appeared to have applicability
to the study of adolescent self-concept. These scales are from the

potency dimension (brave-cowardly, serious-humourous) and the

activity dimension (passive-active).

The bipolar adjectives which are used ín the study are

separated by five intervals rather than the customary seven because,

as Osgood (Osgood, et a1 .,1957:85) states, grade-school children
seem to work better with a five-st.ep scale than the customary

seven-step scale. Perhaps, as they suggest, children do noL have

sufficient powers of discrimination which would permit them to use a

seven-step scale. A score of 5 was al10cated to the cat.egory

closest to the posiÈive end of the scale, a score of 3 was allocated
to the middle category, and a score of 1 rvas allocated to the

category closest to the negat.ive end of the scale.

fn an attempt to determine the relationships between the Lv¡elve
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bipolar adjectives on both the perceived self-concept and the ideal

self-concept, a correlation matrix rvas produced using the FACTOR

subprogram of the Statistical Package for the Social Sciences

(SPSS). The intercorrelations, whích are presented in Table 3,

indicate that certain scales have positive relationships while

others have little or no relationship. fn order to remove those

scales which have little relationship to the evaluaLive dimension,

the correlation matrix was factor analyzed.

A series of exploratory fact.or analyses were conducted. hlhen

the twelve items were analyzed using three factors, not all iLems

loaded on a single factor. The eigenvalue for this factor was 3.45

for perceived self-concept and 3.97 f.or ideal self-concept. whereas

the eigenvalues for the second and third factors were 0.Bl and 0.59

for perceived self-concepL and 0.64 and 0.48 for ideal self-concept.

The first factor accounted for 71.1 percent of the cornmon variance

in perceived self-concept and 78.0 percent of the common variance in

ideal self-concept. However, some it.ems did not load on this fact.or

and as it is customary Lo accept. only those factors having an

eigenvalue greater than 1 for further analysis, the next factor

analysis utilized a single factor.

l{hen the principal factor analysis of the twelve bipolar

adjectives hlas conducted, Lhe eigenvalue was 3.35 for the percej_ved

self-concept and 3.BB for the ideal self-concept. The factor

loadings varied from .16 to .72 and ít was decided to exclude those

items v/ith factor loadings of less than .50. As a result, the times



TABLE 3

TNTERCORRELATIONS AI"TONG TI^TELVE ITEMS
FOR THE PERCEIVED AND IDEAL SELF-CONCEPT

I

1.

2.

3.

5.

6.

7.

B.

o

10.

11.

12.

I

.23

.03

.54

.06

.48
to

2q

.34

.09

.4r

.20

.33 .2r

.43

.50

.40

.2L

.I2

.57

.38

.28

.50

.03

.53

.lt

.07

.15

.15

.r4

6

.46

.34

.15

.59

.L4

.28

.36

.30

.44

.16

.40

.43

.39

.06

.35

.42

.26

.26

.24

.26

.20
,o

.38

.40

.02

.31

.48

.48

.42

,24
(o

.18

.53

.44

.44

.04

.50

.34

-.o7
.07

.06

.08

.16

-.01
.03

-.05
.02

.03

-. 05

.54

.33

.15

.58

.2L

.45

.45

.31

.60

.06

.37

.37

.25

.2L

.24

.23

.22

.31

.39

.38

.02

.43

2345 7 8 9 t0 17 12

Good-Bad

Beautiful-Ug1y
Brave-Cowardly

Awful-Nice
Passive-AcËive

Kind-Cruel

Sad-Happy

Relaxed-Tense

Pleasant-Unpleasant

S erious-Humourous

Unfriendly-Fr iendly
Agitated-Ca1rn

.27

.28

.27

.15

to

.2L

.26

.r4

.18

.18

.04

.22

.07

.12

.2I

.10

.i0

2a

.31

.49

.01

.49

.26

.02

.19

-.02
.t7
.11

.10

.01

.10

.13

1 The correlation matrix for the ideal self-concept is above the díagonal and the correlat.ion maLrix for
the perceived self-concept is below the diagonal.

U)
s.
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from the potency dimension (brave-corvardly, serious-humourous) and

the actívity dimension (passive-active) were excluded from further

analysis. Also excluded was one item from the evaluative dimensj-on

(beautiful-ugly) which did noL load on the single factor although

previous research suggest.ed that this item should be appropriate to

the measurement of self-concept as physical attributes are noted by

several researchers to be of particular concern especially for

gir1s.

The remaining eight i-tems were subjected to a final principal

component analysÍ-s, the results of which are presented in Table 4.

All items loaded between .51 and .73 on the single facLor for the

perceived self-concept and between .49 and .79 for the ideal

self-concept. These items, which are all from the evaluative

dimension, r^/ere therefore selected to represent the perceived and

ideal self-concepLs. rn the analyses of the data the eight itens,

for both the perceived and the ideal self-concept, are summed to

form two scales.

The range of scores for the perceived self-concept was from B

to 40 with a mean score of 31.92 which indicates a mean item score

of 3.92. Tf a mean item score greater than 3.5 is consÍdered to be

an j-ndication of positive self-concepL, 81.4 percenL of the students

could be saíd t.o have a positive self-concept. conversely, íf a

mean item score of.2.5 or less is consídered Lo be an indication of

negative perceived self-concept, only 3 percent of the students

could be said to have a negative perceived self-concept. The
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TABLE 4

PRTIÌCIPAL'COMPONENT ANALYS]S OF THE EIGHT ITEMS
FOR THE PERCE]VBD AND IDEAL SELF_CONCEPT

Perceive
Self-concept

Ideal
Self-concept

F1 hF1 h

1

2
J
4
5

6
7

B

Good-bad
Awful-Nice
Kind-Cruel
Sad-Happy
Relaxed-Tense

UnpleasanL-PleasanL
UnfrÍendly-Friendly
AgiLaLed-Ca1m

Eigenvalue

.s9

.73

.69

.58

.52

.68

.69

.51

3. 16

.35

.s4

.48

.34

.27

.64

.74

.65

.59
Lq

.79

.77

.49

.4r

.54

.42

.34

.24

.62

.s9

.24

4B
4B
26

0
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remaíning 15.6 percent of the respondents could be said to have a

neutral perceived self-concept.

For the ideal self-concept, the scores again ranged from B to

40 with a mean score of 37.06, indicating a mean item score of 4.38.

If the same criteria for positive and negaLive self-concept is used

for the ídea1 self-concept, 94.6 percent of the respondents had a

positive ideal self-concept, 1.4 percenL had a negative ideal

self-concept and 4.0 percent vúere neutral . It is interesting to

note that 44,6 percent of the students indicated thaL they strived

for the perfect ideal self-concepL as their mean item score was 5

out of a maximum of 5.

PROCEDURES FOR DATA COLLECTION A¡ID ANALYSIS

Schools rvere select.ed, in consultaLion with divisional

personnel, in order to provde an example of various Ínstitutional

arrangements. As stated prevJ-ously, Lwo elementary schools

(kindergarten to grade 6), one elementary-junior high sòhool

(kindergarten to grade 9), one junior high school (grades 7 to g),

and one junior-senior high school (grades 7 Lo 12) v¡ere selected to

provide the sample of students for the study. Before the research

was conducted, a request for school based research was submitted to

a Divisional Research committee and approval was receÍved in

December 1982. Before students could participate in the study,

parents were notified of the study and permission was obt.ained for
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their son or daughter to participate. The parental letter (see

Appendix B) was distributed by the students' homeroom teachers who

ensured maximum return of the consent form. Approxlmately 90

percent of the parents agreed to 1et their children participate in

this study.

The questionnaire was admj_nist.ered to the st.udents by the

researcher. This ensured anonymity as the researcher did not. know

Lhe students and was not. able to influence their responses. IL also

ensured that verbal instructions were identical in all testi-ng

sessions. The questionnare hras administered Lo the students in

their classroom groups and required approximately r5-2o minutes.

Those studenLs for whom parental permission u¡as noL given were

excluded from the testing session.

The data from the completed questionnaires rvas transferred to
computer cards to facilitate statistical analysis. Specifically,

the following programs of sPSS were used in the analysis:

SCATTBRGRAI'I to present the relationship betrveen the perceived

self-concept and age, and the idear self-concept and age; ANOvA

(analysis of variance) and ANcOvA (analysis of covariance);

REGRESSTON to determine the effect of the personal and family

characteri-stics on the perceived and ideal self-concepts.



CHAPTER IIT

THE FTND]NGS

The main purpose of this study is Lo examine the effects that

various institutional arrangements have on the self-concepL of early

adolescents. However, literature indj-cated that several personal

and family characteristics affected the self-concept. Consequently,

these personal and family charact.eristics are examined first t.o

determine which, if any, have a signíficant effect on self-concept.

This permits those variables affecting self-concept to be controlled

when examining the inst.itutional effect.

PBRSONAL AND FAMILY CHARACTERIST]CS AND SELF_CONCEPT

As indicated earlier, several personal and family

characteristics--age, sex, family si'ze, status in the family, and

socioeconomic sLatus--may affect self-concept. It has been noted

that age has the most importanL effect. upon self-concept as

mentioned by most researchers frorn G.S. Ha1l (I9O4) to

si"mmons,Rosenberg, and Rosenberg (r973). For this reason, the

effect of age on self-concept is examined first. An examj_nation of
the other personal and family charateristics--sex, family size,

status in the family, and socioeconomic sLatus--wil1 follow.
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Aee and Self-concept

As stated, research has indicated that the perceived

self-concept decreases with age, partícularly in the age range of B

to 14 which often coincides with the transition from elementary

school to junior hígh school. In addition, the research suggesLed

that the ideal self-concepL remained relatively stable over the same

age range. Because age is directly related to a specifÍc grade in

an educational structure, it is important to distinguish the age

effect on self-concept from the institutional effect.

fn order to determine the relationship between age and

perceíved self-concept, scatter plots of individual self-concept

scores were examined. The correlation betv¿een age and perceived

self-concept !üas -0.119 which was signifj-cant at the .01 1evel and

the standardized regression coefficient was -0.277. This means that

a one standard deviation change in age results in a decrease or 27.1

percent of a standard deviation change in self-concept. ThÍs is

usually accepted as indj-cating a strong relatíonship between age and

perceived self-concept. For the ideal self-concept, the correlation

wit.h age rras -.090 which was signÍficant at rhe .05 level. The

standardized regression coefficient for the ideal self-concept was

-0.245 índicating that for a one standardized deviation change ín

age there was a corresponding decrease of 24.5 percent. of a standard

deviaLion change in ideal self-concept. For both scattergrams, a

negative linear relationship was noLed. However, the number of

cases v¿ithin each monthly age groupíng \,ì¡as very smal1 .
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In order to further ínvestigaLe the effect of age on

self-concept, an analysis v¿as carried out using a one way analysis

of varj-ance. In order to increase the sample size, ages \trere ,,./

grouped in four month intervals and the rnean self-concept scores

were analyzed. The information obtained from this analysís

indicated that the relationship betrdeen age and both the perceived

and ideal self-concepLs was basically negative and linear. The

relationship between age and perceived self-concepL was significant

at the .01 level and the relationship between age and ideal

self-concept was significant at the .05 level. The mean

self-concept scores for each 4-month age ïange are displayed in
Figure 1. Both ends of each graph appear to deviate significantly
from the general monotonic linear decrease represented by each

graph. This can possibly be explained by the small number of cases

at these ages--1O respondents at age 10 years 4 months and younger

and 15 respondents at age 15 years 0 months and older.

As can be seen from Figure 1, the perceived self-concept was

lower than the ideal self-concept and both decreased as age

increased. The fact that self-concept decreased with age was to be

expected based upon previous research. This research, however,

measured age in 4-mont.h intervals rather than the yearly inLervals

used by previous researchers Ieg. Simmons, Rosenberg and Rosenberg

(1973), Katz and zigrer (1967), Jorgensen and Howell (1969)l rhus

gr-vrng a more precise analysis of the data. However, fect
kt

edbv
c¡¡ ¿,r.4 ã1c.n4

¿

on self*concept an age effect alone or is j_t, in

i9Ír,q¡*r-6
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TIGURE I

MEAN SELF-CONCEPT SCORES

BY AGE IN 4-MONTII INTERVALS
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or more of the other personaf and family variables in this study?

Age, Sex, and Self-conceDt

The above investigatíon measured the mean self-concept scores

for each age ínterval. rs it not possible that the sex effect may

increase or decrease the change in self-concept? The literature

which was reviewed indicated that both boys and girls experienced

disturbances in their self-concepts and that one of the major

contributors to the disturbance appeared to be the onset of puberty

with its accompanying physical and developmental changes.

Literature has further indicated thaL the onset of puberty was

related to both age and sex, beginning at approximately eleven years

of age f or girls and twelve years of age f or boys (cror,re and crorve,

1956; Dacus, 1963; Tanner, 1963). One would expect therefore that

these two variables would affect the self-concept although t.he

effects may be dífferent.

Table 5 presents the effecLs of age and sex on perceived and

ideal self-concept. The results are displayed statistically by Lhe

standardized regression coefficienL (Beta), the probability that
these varj-ables are signÍ-ficantly different than chance (F) and the

variance in the dependenL variables as explained by the independenL

variables (R2). The standardized regression coefficients for the

effect.s of age and sex on perceived self-concept were nearly

identical with one standard deviation change in age resulting in a

11.8 percent of one standard deviation decrease in perceived

self-concept and one standard deviation change in sex resulting in a
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TABLE 5

THE EFFBCTS OF AGE AND SEX
0N PERCEIVED AÌ{D IDEAL SELF-COI'ICEPT

Perceived
Self-concept

Beta F

Ideal
Self-concept

F

Independent
Variables

Age

Sex

-0.118

-0.125

7. 1BB+rvr

8.066-x-*

Beta

-0.089

-0.153

4.IO2'^"

11 .963*"r

2
R 3.0 3.1

*p ) .05 +i;Êp ) .01
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12.5 percent of one standard deviat.ion decrease in perceived

self-concept. Both results are sígnificant at the .01 1evel. The

results further show that boys have significantly lower perceived

self-concept than gir1s. Age and sex together account for 3 percent

of the variance in perceived self-concepL.

For ideal self-concept, the standardized regression coefficient.

for the effect of age j-s considerably loryer than the sLandardized

regression coefficient for the effect of sex which indicaLes that
for the ideal self-concept, the effect of sex is more powerful than

the effect of age. Further, the effecL of age is significant at the

.05 whereas the effect of sex is significant at the.ol 1evel. As

with perceived self-concept., ideal self-concept decreases with age

and gír1s exhíbit a higher self-concept Lhan boys. Age and sex

together account. for 3.1 percent of t.he varíance in ideal

self-concept.

The analysis indiates that there are age and sex effects on

both perceived and ideal self-concepts. This ís to be expected

based on the literature which suggested that gÍrls generally enter
puberty at younger ages than boys. ruroreover, it was argued in the

li-teraLure that puberty negatively affects self-concept because of
the dramatic developmental changes which take place in the young

adolescent.

Ase. Family Size, Status in Familv. Sel"f-concept

rt has been shown that age affects self-concept by itself and

together with sex, both results which \dere expected. However, whaL
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effect do family size and status of the child in the family have on

the self-concept of the early adolescent? Although there is a lack

of research information on the effect of family size and t.he status

of the child in the family, it is argued in the literature thaL

single children have more positive self-concepts than children in

families with two or more children. Further, it is noted that in

multi-chi1d families, the oldest child usually has a lower

self-concept than younger children.

The effects of age, family size and status in the family on

perceived and ideal self-concept are presented in Table 6. The

standardized regression coefficients for the effects of family size

and st.at.us in the famíly on perceived self-concept are -.018 and

-.052 respectively. These results are not significant, which

indj-cates that the two variables do not have an effect on perceived

self-concept. The effect of age ís significant aL the .05 leve1 and

the standard regression coefficient is -.i08 indicating that for one

standard deviation change in age there is a corresponding decrease

of 10.8 percent of one standard deviation of perceived self-concept.

These three variables together account for 1.9 percent of the

variance in percel-ved self-concepL.

For the ideal self-concept, the standardized regression

coeffícients for family size and status in the family are not

statistically significant. However, the effect of age on ideal

self-concept has a sLandardized regression coefficient of .084 which

is significant at the .05 level. These three variables together
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TABLE 6

THE EFFECTS OF AGE, FAMILY SIZE, AND STATUS IN FA}4]LY
ON PERCETVED AND ]DEAL SELF-COI'ICEPT

Perceived
Self-concept

Beta F

Ideal
Self-concept

Beta FIndependent
Variables

Agu

Síze of Family

Status in Family

-0.108

-0.018

-o.o52

7.708|,?

0.067

0.550

-0.084

0.020

-0.o74

3.377tç

0.080

7.097

R2 r.9 r.2

'x-p ) .05
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account for 1.2 percent of the varíance in ideal self-concept.

Although the liLerature has indicated that the family size and

the status in the family may have an effect on self-concept, thj-s is

not found to be the case in Lhe present study. lt/hen the effects of

age and these variables are examined, it is only the age effect

which is significant for both perceived and ideal self-concepts.

Thus, whereas the family size and the status in the family do not

have a significant effect on self-concept, the effect of age on

self-concept continues to persíst. Will thís age effect continue to

persíst ín the analysis of the last personal and family

characteritic, socioeconomic status?

e Socioecono¡ric Status and Self-conce

Research in the area of the effecL of socioeconornic staLus

generally shows that socioeconomic status does not necessarily

affect self-concepL. Although children from disadvantaged classes

could have rower self-concepts, the fact that they belong to such a

class is not. always sufficient to produce lower self-concepts.

However, children froln lower socioeconomic classes are more likely

to do less well in school and this is 1ike1y to affect their

self-concepts. Forthernore, those who do very poorly are more

likely to drop out when they reach the 1ega1 school leaving age of

16 years.

Table 7 shows the effect of age and socioeconomic status on

perceived and ideal self-concept. For perceived self-concept, Lhe

effect of age has a standardized regression coefficient of -0.118
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TABLE 7

THE EFFECTS OF AGE AND SOCIOECONOMIC STATUS
ON PERCEIVED AND IDEAL SELF_CONCEPT

Perceived
Self-concept

Beta F

Ideal
Self-concept

Beta FIndependent
Variables

Age -0. I 1B

o.026

5.812+ê

o.27 s

-0.089

0.031

3.293-x'

0.403

2

Socioeconomic
Status

R

.*p ) .05

1.5 0.9
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which is signlficant at the .05 level. Horvever, the standardized

regression coeffici-enl for socioeconomic status is O.026 which is

not statistically significant. These two variables together account

for 1.5 percent of the varíance in perceived self-concept.. For

ideal self-concept, the effect of age has a standardized regression

coefficient of -0.089 which is signÍficant at the .05 1eve1. For

socioeconomic sLaLus, the standardized regression coefficient. is

0.031 which is noL statistically significant. These two varíables

together account. for 0.9 percent of the variance in perceived

self-concept.

This analysis demonstrates what the literature has indicated,

namely that socioeconomic staLus does not necessarily affect the

self-concept of early adolescents. However, the effecL of age again

has a significant effect upon the self-concept of early adolescents.

Throughout the analysÍs of the personal and family characteristics,

the effect of age on both perceived and ideal self-concept has

persisted. The only other personal and family characteristic which

has a significant effect on self-concept is sex. The remainíng

personal and family characteri-stics--family sÍze, status in the

family and socioeconomic status--did not have significanL effects on

self-concept.

INSTITUTIONAL ARRANGBMENTS AND SELF_CONCBPT

The previous seclion examined the personal and family

characteristics of children to determine the effect that these
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variables had on percei-ved and ideal self-concepts. Although the

major focus of this study is Lo examine the effect thaL

institutional arrangements have on perceived and ideal self-concepL,

it was important to determine which, if any, of the personal and

family characteristics affected the self-concepL. If any of these

variables were found to have a significant effect on perceived and

ideal self-concept, then these variables must be controlled rvhen

exarnining the effect of institutional arrangements. That is, in

order to determine if the institutional arrangements affected the

self-concept of early adolescents, it is necessary to demonsLrate

t.hat these effects do not result from personal and famíly

characterist.ics which may covary with the institutional

arrangements.

Age, which has been shown to have a significant effecL on

self-concept., does covary with the institutional arrangements.

Specific ages are associated with specific grades; children enter

kindergarten at age five and generally progress one grade per year.

As grades are associated with specific instj-tutions, particular ages

often covary with particular instit.utional arrangements. rt is
necessary, therefore, Lo first examine the effects of inst.itutional

arrangements while controlling for age in an attempt t.o det.ermine

whether age, institutional arrangemenL, or both, affect the

self-concept of early adolescents. Sex, which also has been shorvn

to have an effect. on self-concepL wÍll also be controlled.

Following Lhe analysis involving age and ínstitutional arrangements,
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the effects of institutional arrangements, âBê and sex on perceived

and ideal self-concept are examíned. The remaining personal and

family characteristics--family size, staLus in the family and

socioeconomic status--do not have signlficant effects upon

self-concept, and therefore they are excluded from subsequent

analysi-s. It must be noted that in the following analysis the age

groupings are compressed into yearly intervals in order to increase

the sample síze (see Table 2).

Institutional Arrangeme nt, Age and Self-concepL

In order to deLermine if the different institutional

arrangements affect the self-concept, a rnultiple classification

analysis of the effects of the four ínstitutional arrangements,

controlling for age, on the perceived and ideal self-concepLs vras

conducted. Table B presents the results of the analysis. As noted

above, äBê is measured in yearTy intervals and the number of

respondents at each age level by institutional arrangement is

reported in the table. Further, the mean self-concept score for

each institutÍonal arrangement by age group is reported for both

perceived and ideal self-concept. Those age groups which produced

significant result,s are indícatedby the asterisk. It should be

noted that not. all ages are presenL in every institutíon because age

is dírectly relaled to grade. For example, as children usually

enter school (kindergarLen) at age 5, ten and eleven year old

students are generally still in the elementary grades, twelve year

old students are most often found in grades sj-x and seven, and older
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TABLE 8

THE EFFECTS OF INST]TUTIONAL ARRANGEI\íENTS

ON PERCEIVED AT]D IDEAL SELF-COI{CEPT
CONTROLLING FOR AGE

Aee 10-0 to 10-11
Elementary
Elementary-Junior

High

Perceived
Self-concept

JJ.J/
31.40

32.03

32.48
31 .60
29.89

33. 36
31.11
30.00ìÊà"

Ideal
Self-concept

37 .93
3s. 50

38. 16
37 .37

36.t¡B

36.98
36.14
36.97

38. 39
3s.24
38. 3BIE

N

28
32

JJ
J¿

50
87

AEe 11-0 to 11-11
Elementary
Elementary-Junior

High

73
32

Ase 12-0 ro I2-I7
Elementary 27
Elementary-Junior

H'igh 37
Junior High 38
Junior-Senior High 19

Aqe 13-0 ro 13-11
Elementary-Junior

High 58
Junior High 47
Juníor-Seníor High 42

Aee 14;0 to 14;11
Elementary-Junior

High 13
Junior High 29
Junior-Senior High 21

38. 18
36. B1
34.57-,",

32.92
30. 45
30. Bi

""'p ) .05 r'->sp ) .01
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students are usually found in junior high grades.

Table B illustraLes certain trends within each age grouping.

For perceived self-concept, ten year o1d students in the elementary

school arrangement have a higher mean perceived self-concept (33.50)

than Lhose in the elementary-junior high arrangement (32.87). The

same pattern holds for eleven year old students with those in the

elenentary arrangernent having a mean perceived self-concepl of 33.37

whereas those in the elemenLary-junior high arrangement have a mean

perceived self-concept of 31.40. The twelve year old students are

found in all the four insLiLutional arrangemenLs. Tn this age 
i1

group, students in the elementary-junior high have a slightly higher

mean perceived self-concept (32.48) than those student.s in the

elenentary school (32.03). However, Èwe1ve year old students in the

junior high arrangement have a lower nean perceived self-concept

(31.60) than the preceding thro arrangements and Lwelve year old

studenLs in the junior-senior high arrangement have the lowesL mean

perceived self-concepiu (29.89). For thirteen year o1d students,

those in the element.ary-junior high arrangement have a mean

perceived self-concept of 33.36 compared to 31.11 for students in

junior high and 30.00 for students in junior-senior high.These

results are statistically significant. For fourteen year o1d

students, it is again students in the elementary-junior high

arrangenent who have the highest mean perceíved self-concept (32.92)

and those in junior high (30.45) and junior-senior high (30.81) are

very similar. In essence, the results for perceived self-concept
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demonstrate, in each age group, the larger and more complex the

instituLional arrangements, the lower the mean perceived

self-concept.

If r^¡e examine the effects of institutional arrangement on ideal

self-concepL controlling for age, similar results as those for 
i

l.

perceived self-concept are found for some age groupings. For ten 'l

year o1d students, those in the elementary arrangement have a higher

mean ideal self-concept (37.93) than those in the elementary-juníor

high (35.50). Sími1ar results are found for eleven year old

students--38.16 in the elementary arrangement and 37 .37 in the

elementary-junior high arrangement. However, the remaining three

age groupings have inconsistenL results. For twelve year o1d

students, those in the elementary-junior high have the highest mean

ideal self-concept (38.18) followed by sLudents in the junior high

(36.81), students Ín the elementary school (36.48) and studenLs in

the junior-senior high wilh the lowest mean ideal self-concept

(34.57). These differences are statistically significant. For

thirteen year o1d students, those in the elernentary-junior high

arrangement and the junior-senj-or high arrangement have virtually

identical mean ideal self-concepts (36.98 and 36.97) and this is not

much different than the self-concept for students in the junior high

school (36.I4). For fourteen year old students, the results for

Lhose in the elementary-junior high and junior-senior hígh are again

virtually identical (38.39 and 38.38) and considerably more positive

than the self-concepts of students in the junior high school
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(3s.24) .

The general trend for the results indicates that the

institutional arrangement does have an effect on perceived

self-concept when age in controlled. Specifically, students in the

junior-senior high school have lower mean self-concepts than

students in other institutional arrangements. Student.s in the

elementary-junior high arrangement have, generally, the highest mean

self-concepts for students in junior high grades. Although the

results are not all statistically significant., possibly due to the

sma1l sample size at each age level, it has been noted that the more

complex or larger the institutional arrangements, the lower the mean

self-concept of the student.s. I,rlhereas Símmons, Rosenberg and

Rosenberg (1973) only dealt with tr,¡elve year old students ín grades

6 and 7in t.wo institutional arrangements, this study shows there is

an institutional effect at each age level . 'I'he results for mean

ideal self-concept are not as conclusive as those for mean perceived

ideal self-concept possibly due to the fact that there is a ceiling

beyond whlch the self-concept cannot be expressed. As noted

earlier, 44.6 percent of the students indicated Èhat lhey strived

for the perfect ideal self-concept..

InstituLional Arranqement. Ape. Sex and Self-conceot.

As was previously seen, sex also had an effect on the perceived

and ideal self-concepts of early adolescents. perhaps some of t.he

institutional effects are in fact sex effects resulting from the
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fact thaL girls mature earlier than boys. In order to determine the

effects of insLitutional arrangements when boLh age and sex are

included in the analysis, a series of analyses of variance were

conducted. It was decided to not conduct the analysis by nesting

sex within age because the sample size would be too small to provide

meaningful results.

In an effort Lo distinguish the institutional effect from the

effects of age and sex, a multiple classífication analysis was

conducted. This method perrni-ts the examination of each varíable

while controlling for the other two variables. For example, the

effects of the institutional arrangement on self-concept can be

examined while controlling for age and sex; the effects of age can

be examined while conLrolling for ínstitutional arrangements and

sex; and the effects of sex can be examined while controlling for

institutional arrangements and age. The results of this analysis

are displayed in Table 9. The number of respondents (N) is

indicated for each institutional arrangement, each yearly age group

and for males and females.

For perceived self-concept, the effect of the insLitutional

arrangement becomes very evident when age and sex are controlled.

St.udents in the element.ary arrangemenL have the highest mean

perceived self-concept (33.35), followed by students in the

elementary-junior high arrangenent (32.62), students in the junior

high arrangement (30.82) and st,udents in the junior-senior high

arrangement (29.92) who have the lowest mean perceived self-concept.
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TABLE 9

TI{E EFFECTS OF ]NSTITUT]ONAL ARRANGEi\{ENTS, AGE AND SEX
ON PERCEIVED AND IDEAL SELF-CONCEPT

Institutional
Arranqement
Elementary
Elementary-Junior

I{igh
Junior High
Junior-Senior High

Perceived
Self-concept

33. 3s
32.62

30. 82
29.g2Y^i'r'>t

32.r9
31 .55
31.ó9
32.37
32.19
30.64

31.14
32.66:,rèt

6.7

ldeal
Self-Concept

37 .99
37 .34

36.00
36.54x

36.33
37.27
37-06
37. 05
37 .52
35. 81

36.31
37.7Tç-x

5.3

l!

133
162

118
87

Age
10-0
1 1-0
72-0
13-0
14-0
15-0

to
to
to
to
to
to

10-1 1

1 1-11
I2_IT
13-11
14-11
15-1 i

44
106
T2T
151
63
15

243
257

Sex
l.îa1e
Female

R

'xp ) .05 +rl+p ) .01 ;ri+;sp ) .001
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The results, which are significant at the .001 1eve1, drarnatically

display the effects of the j-nsLitutional arrangement on perceived

self-concept. There is a monotonic decrease over the four

institutional arrangemenLs and clearly demonstraLes that the smaller

and less complex the institution, the higher the mean perceived

self-concepts of the students. The age effect in this analysis is

not. significanL. rn fact, the age effect on perceived self-concept

is rather ideosyncratic Fina11y, Lhe sex effect is significant at

the .01 1eve1 and the results are consistent with earlier

analyses--females have a higher mean perceived self-conc ept (32.66)

than males (31 .I4).

For ideal self-concept, the instÍtutional arrangement is
significant at the .05 1evel and although the results are not quite

as dramatic as for perceived self-concept, students in the larger

and more complex instiLutions have lower mean ideal self-concepts

than students in smaller and less comprex instj-tutíons. The age

effect on ideal self-concept is not significant and except for ten

and fifteen year old students, the results are virtually Ídentical.
The effect of sex on Ídeal self-concept is again highly significant
at the .01 leve1 with females havi-ng a higher mean ideal

self-concept (37 .77) than males (36.31).

SI]MMARY

The analysi-s origínally investigated the effect of age on
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self-concept, a phenomenom investigated by several researchers as

identified in the revierv of the literature. Not surprising,

self-concept of early adolescents decreases as age increases, a fact

which h/as suggested by the previous researchers. The analysis

cont.inued ruith an examination of the effecLs of the other personal

and family characteristics--sex, family size, satus in the family

and socioeconomic status. 0n1y sex had a significant effect rvhich

v/as no! totally unexpected although research had indicated that

there r,¿ould likely be líttle or no difference between the sexes.

The analysis indicated that girls have significantly more positive

self-concepts than boys.

The major concern of this study was to examine the effects of

various insit.utional arrangements upon the self-concept of early

adolescents and in particular the effecL, if any, that the

transition from elementary to various school arrangements for :

adolescent students had on their self-concept. The analysis

indicated that the inst.itutional arrangement has an extremely

significant effect on the self-concepts. students in elementary 
l

school displayed the highesL self-concepts indicating that the 
)

smaller and less complex the institution the higher the '

self-concept. Further, the sex effecL conLinued to be highly
significanL with girls having higher self-concepts than boys. The

effect of age, so oft.en mentioned by other researchers, disappeared

v¡hen sex and institutÍonal effects were controlled. This is perhaps
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due to the fact. that age and instit.utional arrangements are quite

highly intercorrelat.ed. rn fact, the age effects r,¡hich were

reported by previous researchers may be institut.ional effects.



CHAPTER IV

D]SCUSS]ON OF THB F]NDTNGS

Previous research has indÍcated that several personal and

family characteristics could affect. self-concept. rn particular,

the age effect is mentioned most often by other researchers. The

results of this st.udy are discussed in this chapter. partj-cular

attentj-on is paid t.o the effect Lhat j-nstitutional arrangements have

on the self-concept of early adolescents. rn addition, some

important implications, practical and research, ¡vhich may be derived

from the research are pointed out.

DISCUSS]ON

The research which was reviewed earlier indicated that several

personal and family characteristics might affect self-concept.

Although research suggested that the number of children in the

family and the status of the child in the family could affect the

self-concept, this study did not fínd thaL these t\,/o varíables had a

significant effect upon the self-concept of early adolescents. The

indicaLion from previous research that. socioeconomic status did not

necessarily affect self-concept was found t.o be true for this study.

As these three variables were found to not affecL the self-concept
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of early adolescents, they were not included in further analysis and

are not discussed further.

Hor,¿ever, the sex of the child was f ound to have significant

effects on the self-concept in the preliminary analysis. Even

though sone previous research indicated that there !/ere no

significant differences between the sexes, smith (1975) suggested,

in fact, that boys had a more favourable self-concept than gir1s.

The results of this study do not support this claim. Rather the

results suggest that girls had more favourable self-concept.s than

boys. rt is difficult to determine the reasons for this result

although some possible reasons can be suggested. conger (1973), for

example, suggesLed that physical appearance is a greater concern to

gír1s than boys. Nevertheless, the bipolar adjective

beautiful-ugly' a measure of physíca1 appearance and attract1veness,

was eliminated from the study because this sca1e díd not load on the

evaluative dimension. This leads to the suggestion that physical

attractiveness is no longer an important item when evaluatíng the

self-concept of early adolescents. 0r, is it possible that the

conscious effort. to eliminate or reduce sexism ín schools, an

ongoing concerted effort over the past decade, has assist.ed females

in lifting their perceptions of themselves?

simrnons, Rosenberg and Rosenberg (r973) suggested that the move

from elementary school to junior high school affects the

self-concept. This suggest,ion has been borne ouL by t.he current

study as students in the institutional arrangements containing
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junior high grades generally have lower self-concepts than students

in the elementary schools. A1so, students in the elemenLary school

have mean self-concepL scores which are the híghest of Lhose in all
institutional arrangements. Furthermore, older students in the

elementary-junior high arrangemenL have rnore positive self-concepts

than students of identical ages in either of the other two

institutional arrangements containing junior hígh grades.

Mooreover, it has been sholn that different institutional
arrangements have somewhat different effects on the self-concept of

early adolescents. This suggests that smaller, more personal

schools which provide for a gradual transj-tion from elementary to

junior high grades appeared to result in the least disturbance in
the self-concepL of early adolescent.s.

!'lhy should this transition from a smal1, relatlvely simple

institution to a large, complex one have such effects on the

self-concept of early adolescents. I{ost people--children,

adolescents, adults--can be afraid of the unknown. rn the sma1l,

protected environment of an elementary school, the children are part

of a ttfamilyrt which can nurt.ure them duríng their early school

years. The child knows the teachers, the environment. and the other

children. He or she feels secure and safe. However, at the end of

grade 6, for example, these children very often must move to a new

environment, a junior high school, or a junior-senior high school.

fn this new environmenL, they may be in a departmenLalized system

rvhere they change teachers, classrooms, and someLimes classmates
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every 40 minutes. The students in grade 7 are the youngest and

often smallest students in the school. Rather than have one teacher

for t.he entire day who often acts as a counsellor, confidante and

arbitrat.or, the student may have eight differenL teachers.

Children who move from grade 6 to grade 7 in the same

institution may have less difficulty making the transition. They

are st.ill faced with the move from a self-contained classroom to a

departmentalized system. However, being in the sarne institution as

they were for t.heir erementary school years, they have the

opportunity to observe the procedures of the junior high. The

junior high teachers are familiar with the children and any problems

that a child may experience can be discussed with the preceding

teachers.

Aside from the important results which arose regarding the

effect of the institutional arrangement on the self-concept of early
adolescenLs, another important. finding was produced. ìrlost of Lhe

current researchers who have examined the self-concept of early
adolescenLs have concentrated their work at determining the time at
which there is a decrease in the self-concept. The unfortunate part
of the research is that the researchers did not attempt. to determine

why there r,ras a decrease in the self-concept of early adolescent.s.

They thought iL was sufficient to simply sLate that there is a

decrease in the self-concept of early adolescents beLween the ages

of, for example, eight and fourteen. This study has shorvn that the
age of the early adolescent does not affect their self-concept when
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the effects of the institutional arrangenenL are controlled. The

decrease evident in previous studj-es may be, in fact, due to the

institution, the sex of the child, and not simply the age of the

chifdren.

Educatíonal authorities are faced rvith policy decisions dealing

with school closures caused by decling enrollments. Often it seems

that decisions are based upon information which has not been

obtained through research. Tt is imporLant that officials who are

charged with such decisions be made aware of the possible

implications that their decisions may have upon the welfare of the

st.udents. rf, as suggested by this study, the institution has

profound effects upon t.he self-concepL of children, these facts must.

be considered in making policy decisions. It is not sufficient to

decide to close schools and amalgamate the students into larger

complexes without considering this type of research. This study has

clearly suggested that the more complex t.he institution, the lower

the self-concept of the students. As such, when schools must be

closed for financial reasons, school boards must carefully attenpt

to place students in i-nstitutional arrangements rvhich ruould be most

beneficial for them.

As long as the current institutional arrangements exist,

' administraLors and educat.ors must. be made aware of the effect that

the transition from elementary school to junior high school has on

the self-concept of the early adolescent. Elementary teachers

tradítional1y ttteach childrenfr--they are responsible for t.heir total
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education. rn contrast, in the departmenLalized junior high

schools, teachers ttteach subjectstf and often do not have time, or

possibly the expertise, Lo involve themselves v¿íth the studentst

problems. rn order to assist the student. adapt to t.he new

environment, perhaps more counsellors could be assigned to junior

and junior-senior high schools. Ilowever, with restraint in hiring,
such a solution does not appear to be feasible

Meanwhile, the self-concept of early adolescents is being

affected as they enter grade 7. There is a possible, immediate

solution which may not add staff or financial outlay to the overall
school budget. I^lith some internal reorganization, a transition
programme could be established in junior high or junior-senior high

schools. By establishing a school-within-a-schoo1, Lhe younger

students may be locat.ed in a small section of the building where

they may be separate from other student.s. By doíng this, students

may be grouped with teachers who understand the needs of earl-y

adolescents and' consequ.ently, the transition can be accomprished

with less disruption to their self-concepts. rn addition, the

number of teachers with which the child is faced each day could

possibly be reduced and the Lransition from the self-contained

classroom to the departmentalized structure could be accomplished in
a gradual manner.

A1so, it is possible that Faculties of Educatj-on should exami_ne

their Leacher training programrnes for junior high teachers. hiith
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little adjustment in progranmes, it may be possible to better

prepare teachers to deal with the early adol_escent. Graduating

t.eachers, if they hiere more ak/are of the characteristics and needs

of their students and Lhe effects of institutional arrangement.s,

could better assist their students to adapt to the junior high. rn

fact, Lhe university of Florida currently offers a teacher

cerLificat.ion programme for middle school t.eachers in order to
ensure thaL they are competently trai-ned to deal specifically wiLh

the problems of early adolescents.

FURTHER STUDY

Although this study demonstrated thaL it is the instiLuional
effect' not the age effect., that. has an impact upon the self-concept

of early adolescents, it has left some questions unanswered. The

study examined only three instituional arrangements for junior high

students and these accounted for only 50 percenL of the junior high

arrangements ín the Province of lrtanitoba. Ts it possible that one

of the remaining arrangements which v/ere not included in this study
may result in even more positive self-concepts of the adolescents?

rn addition, the study was conducted in a major urban centre.
social and economic conditions in such an environment. do not

necessarily exist in smaller urban centres and most likely do not
exist in rural areas. rt is possÍble that geographic location may

affect the self-concept of early adolescents as they make the

transj"tion from elementary to junior high school.

The current study has suggested that the institution has a very
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significant effect upon the self-concept of early adolescenLs.

However, the study did not attempt to explain the underlying

socio-psychological reasons for this effect. Are the results of

this sLudy due to inËerpersonal contact which occurs within the

institution be they between students and students, or students and

teachers? Are the number of students lvhich are contained within the

institution producing the varying self-concepts? Although it has

been suggested that the instítution has a dramatic effect upon the

self-concept of early adolescents, research should be undert.aken to

determine the underlying causes for Lhis effect.

Another area for possible study relates to a difference between

the literature and some of the current findings. previ-ous

researchers suggest.ed that there r4rere no significant differences

between the self-concepts of boys and girls. However, this study

found a statistically significant. difference in the self-concept

with girls exhibiting a more positive mean self-concept than boys.

This result was clearly opposite to that v¡hich was expected.

Although one could speculate as to the reason for the

result--decrease in sexism in schools, womenrs liberation, loss of
trtraditionalrr values of female attractiveness--this finding does

lead to the question: I^Ihy do early adolescent girls dispray a

statistically signÍficant, more positive self-concept than early
adolescent boys?
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STUDENT QUESTIONNA]RE

This questionnaire is part of a larger study rvhich is being

carried out in hlínnipeg schools. I am interested in your opinions

about yourself. The informaLion you provide here will be held in

strict confidence, and will not be available Lo your Leachers, the

principal, your parents, or other students.

The questionnaire has two sections. Part I asks you to give

some ínformation about yourself and Part II asks for your opini-ons

about yourself. The quest.ionnaire is not a test, so there are no

.right or wrong ans\^¡ers. ülork as quickly as possible and answer each

question as fast as you can. PLEASE DO NOT OMIT Ai{Y QIIESTIONS.

THAl,lK YOU for your cooperation. In you have any questions,

please ask me.

R. N. l4cALPIl'lE
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PART I

INTRODUCTION

In this section, you are asked Lo provide some information

about yourself . Read each question carefully and ansr,ter each.

1. lrlhat grade are you presently enrolled in (please check)?

a) Grade 5 _

b) Grade 6 _
c) Grade 7 _
d) Grade B _

2. lJhen were you born?

Day Month Year

How rnany children IIICLUDING YOURSELF are there in your farnily?

Hor,i many brothers and sisLers are older than you?

Please indicate your sex (please check):

a) Female b) l,fa1e

lfhat is your FATHER'S occupation? Be specific.

3

4

5

6



PART ]]

INTRODUCTION

In this section you are asked to evaluate yourself. 0n the
next tv/o pages you wí11 see a CAPITALIZED phrase and a group of
words underneath called scales.

EXAMPLE
If you feel the CAPITALIZED phr

80.

ase is very closely related to

SCHOOL, AS ]T REALLY IS .

X Awful

Arvf u1

X Awful

please raise your

one end of the scale, you should place your check mark as follows:

SCHOOL, AS ]T REALLY IS

Nice X Awful

0R Nice X Awful

If you feel rhe CAPITALIZED phrase is quite c1ose1 y related to
one end of the scale, you should p1ace your check mark as follows:

0R Nice

Nice

Nice

X

rf you feel the cAPrrALrzED phrase i-s neutral or íf the scaleis completely irrelevant, then you should place your mark in the
niddle space.

SCHOOL, AS IT REALLY IS

D0 NOT OMIT ANY SCALE. If you have a quesríon,
hand, and f will help you.
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MYSELF, AS I REALLY A}I

Good

BeauLiful

Brave

Awful

Passive

Kind

Sad

Relaxed

Pleasant

Serious

Unfriendly

Agitated

_ Bad

- 

uelv

Cowardly

l'trice

Active

Cruel

Happy

Tense

Unpleasant

Humourous

Friendly

Calm
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MYSELF, AS I I,\iOULD MOST LIKE TO BE

Beautiful

Brave

Arvf ul

Passive

KÍnd

Sad

Relaxed

Pleasant

Serious

Unfriendly

Agitated

Good

+

uglv

Cowardly

Nice

Active

Cruel

Happy

Tense

Unpleasant

Humourous

Friendly

Calm

Bad
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Dear ParenLs,

In order to compleLe the requirements for a Masters Degree in
EducaLion, I am doing research into adolescent self-concept. Also I
will be studying the effect thaL the move from elementary school to
junior high school has upon the student's view of him or herself.

The purpose of this let.ter is to request your permissíon to
a1low your child or children Lo participale in such a study in the
near future. As a parent. and school principal, I can assure you
that the information gathered in this sLudy will be treated as
confídential. Students will not be asked to identity themselves by
name on any form and this will guarantee complete anonymit.y.

Your children will be asked Lo rate themselves as to the way
they are and the way they would like to be on twelve sets of
opposite words, i.e. good-bad, sad-happy, seri-ous-humourous. This
process will requi-re approximately I5-2O minutes of your child t s
time.

This study has been approved by the school principal and the
School Division Inter-University Research Review CommitLee.

Please indicate whether or not you wish your child or children
to participate by completíng the form below and returning the form
to the school immediately. rn order to prevent dífficulties, it is
necessary that the form is returned promptly.

Yours sincerely,

R.N. McAlpine

RETURN TO SCHOOL hIITH YOUR CHILD PROMPTLY. THANK YOU

Name of Child

My child may participate in the study
on adolescent self-concept

My child may not participate in the
on adol-escent self-concept.

Parent Signature




